HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 10, 2020 - 7:00 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:00 p.m. with Selectmen, Thomas Millias, Gordon C. Andrews and Troy E. Garron present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Tuesday, November 10, 2020. 

MINUTES

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approve the following Selectmen Minutes:

Regular Session – September 22, 2020

Regular Session – October 1, 2020

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approve the following Selectmen Minutes with the exception of Garron abstaining from Executive Session minutes of October 27, 2020:

Executive Session – September 3, 2020


Executive Session – October 13, 2020
Executive Session – October 26, 2020
Executive Session – October 27, 2020
AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to affirm payment of the following warrants and commitments:
	Vendor Warrant
	# 42
	$   94,981.77

	School Warrant
	# 44
	$ 224,740.57

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	# 11
	$     5,160.00

	Ambulance Commitment

from 10/19/20 – 10/25/20
	for
	$   29,539.62

	Ambulance Commitment

from 10/26/20 – 11/1/20
	for
	$   38,751.37


AFFIRMED BILLS

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to affirm payment of the following Selectmen Bills:

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


	KP Law, P.C. (legal/August) …...................................................
	$ 5160.88
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Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following Selectmen bills: 

	Attorney Lawrence P. Mayo (legal/October) ………………......
Michael C. Gilman, Esquire(legal/October) …............................
	$ 1,875.00
$ 1,848.00


APPROVED WARRANTS
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted to approve payment of the following warrants with the exception of Andrews recusing from payroll warrant #43:
	Payroll Warrant
	# 43
	$ 380,299.66

	Vendor Warrant
	# 45
	$ 938,979.18

	Withholding Warrant
	# 46
	$ 140,371.07


APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of the following Selectmen Bills:

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


	Brooks & Derensis, P.C. (legal/October) …................................
	$ 1,560.00


Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	Halifax Postmaster (variety of stamps) ………………….........
RELX d/b/a LexisNexis (MA law books subscription) ………
	$ 128.40
$   72.10


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Inspection List for License Holders

The following locations have been assigned for the Selectman to do annual inspections:
	location to inspect
	type of license

	In Season Restaurant

550 Monponsett Street
	All Alcoholic - Restaurant 

	Country Club of Halifax 

100 Country Club Drive
	All Alcoholic - Restaurant

	D’s Grille 58 

284 Monponsett Street - Unit 4
	All Alcoholic - Restaurant

	Halifax Mobil

576 Plymouth Street
	Wine and Malt - Package Store

	Happy Dragon Restaurant

327 Plymouth Street
	All Alcoholic - Restaurant

	Harmony Two Liquors

284 Monponsett Street
	All Alcoholic - Package Store

	Lindy’s General Store

134 Holmes Street
	Wine and Malt - Package Store

	Lyonville Tavern and Restaurant

319 Plymouth Street
	All Alcoholic - Restaurant

	Subham Inc.

655 Monponsett Street
	All Alcoholic - Package Store

	Unit 5 Bar, LLC d/b/a The Tee Box

284 Monponsett Street - Unit 205
	All Alcoholic - General on Premise
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Recycling Abatement - Bill #2008
Millias said that it is incredibly difficult to remain consistent when voting on these recycling abatement requests.  He  understands the resident’s explanation of when and how the paperwork was dropped off but again to be consistent he cannot see granting an abatement, which he is not saying lightly.  

Garron said that we inform the residents that if they want an abatement they must write in before October 1st or pay the bill – he is not sure what else they can do.  
Andrews asked how many bills are sent out and Seelig said approximately 3,000.  Andrews then said this really is not enough to fund the whole operation because even if you abated fifty of these or fifty percent, we would have to figure out something different. 

Seelig said if you are going to run the recycling program in some fashion, some of it is going to be run off the property tax. We have at least three areas of expense.  We have got the curbside recycling where we could say if you want to participate in the curbside recycling to avoid the hassle of going to the recycling center every other week that you are going to pay let’s say $50.  There are some costs in that as the driver will have to go down every single road even if they only have one customer and the amount of time to go down every single road – the truck has to be purchased, things like that. 
The second area is things like bulky waste at the recycling center.  That should pay for itself.  It is easy – you go down there, you pay a fee to get rid of your refrigerator, your construction debris, whatever it is.  Problem area are going to be the center itself – paying for the staff that are down there, because the cost of paying bulky waste literally is just the items people are bringing in, not the cost of running the center.  So, do we say to the residents the recycling center is open to everybody and have them pay for it out of the property tax rather than charging a recycling fee and eliminating the need for the abatements.  This is a judgment call – everybody is paying property tax to run it so maybe everybody gets to use it even if they are not doing curbside, but everybody pays the same for bulky waste – the refrigerator, throwing out a mattress, whatever it may be.  
Millias said which then brings up more questions about availability, how many people are using it at once.  Again, the whole program needs to be re-vamped where we can come up with a better solution because this is just making people angry.
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to deny Bill #2008 abatement request based on the fact that it was received after the deadline date of October 1, 2020. 
Recycling Abatement - Bill #2604
The resident closed on the house on August 14th and the recycling bill was not listed on the MLC because the bills were not issued at that time.  Seelig explained that it probably was not in the data base when the bills were issued so it would it have gone to the former owner at that time and said we can check with the Assessor’s Office as to where the 1st bill was mailed to.  
Andrews asked when somebody purchases a new home, what is the typical process for the Assessors to get the updated information and Millias said once recorded at the  Registry of Deeds they typically will inform the town that there has been a transaction, but he did say the Assessor’s Office does tend to check the Registry often. 
The BOS suggested holding off on deciding until the office research where the 1st bill went and if /when there was an address change.  
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SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Ryan Scott – FY2021 Recycling Fee Denial

Mr. Scott was in to ask the Board to reconsider the denial of his recent recycling abatement request.  Millias explained that the problem for him is being consistent with everyone because if you are not consistent then you open the door of having to go back to previous year’s requests in terms of people being upset and wanting changes or reimbursements or abatements.  He is not saying anybody is lying or not being truthful or anything like that, there is none of that going on – and explained that if something comes in during the day, it has been the long-standing operation that the next day at the first mailing collection at the seven o’clock or just after seven o’clock in the morning the mail gets stamped for the previous day – whether it was that morning or not, it is still considered the previous day.  So, if it were collected on Friday, it would be stamped with the prior day’s date.  His understanding is that the abatement form was stamped October 2nd.  
Scott said that it makes sense if he dropped it off at some point in the afternoon on Thursday (meaning October 1st ) and was not processed until the October 2nd.  He had a text on his phone (from October 1st ) to a friend stating that he was heading to the Town Hall to drop off the documents.  Mcsherry said it could have come in on the 1st but got stamped the 2nd in error.  
Millias agreed that even if it was collected on the 2nd it should have been stamped the 1st.  He said he has not spoken to the people in the Collector’s Office, who typically handle the mail, but has no problem talking with them.  Scott said that he is not going to remember October 1st so not sure they will and Millias was only thinking in terms of reinforcing what the procedure is, and does it ever not work that way or something on that fashion because short of that it would be tough.
Scott printed out the text for the Board to see and it clearly has the October 1st and the time stating that he was on his way to the Town Hall.  
Millias stated that this process is getting somewhat dysfunctional and they have to come up with a new plan, or at least handle it differently because there is so much controversy and so many issues around it that it is becoming time-consuming but at this point, he wants to be consistent and fair.  Millias would like to speak to folks and see if this has been a problem in the past – the date stamped incorrectly, or if it happens, or something in that order.  – just to try to be fair to him.  Scott understood consistency but was frustrated that he had texts showing he was here on the 1st .  Millias stated it is not that he does not believe him. 
Scott gave the printed texts to Andrews.  
Garron said the program has been in play for several years now, and the reason that we have recycling is because the State mandated that we have to recycle so back when it was mandated the Town voted for the recycling program.  Now he thinks it out did its usefulness because we have many people who are using private haulers.  He further said we are still receiving abatements and they need to be fair, firm and consistent but his case is somewhat unique.
Scott said it is not the fifty bucks it is just he had it in on time.  Millias understand it is not necessarily the fifty bucks but the principle of the whole thing.  
The Board decided to have the office research this a bit more.  
Scott asked when he will hear back from them and Seelig said the Board will be meeting again  next Monday and his hope is that they will have the information they need to make a decision.  
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GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Recycling Abatement #1312

Resident is requesting an abatement for the past 11 years as no one has been living in the house.  Andrews pulled up the property on the computer and stated that the barn looks in rough shape but stated that they have not abated any past bills.
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to deny Bill #1312 abatement requests for FY2011, 2012, 2013, 2014, 2015, 2016, 2017, 2018, 2019, 2020 and 2021 based on the fact that they were received after the deadline dates.  
Center for Living & Working, Inc. Agreement
Moved by Andrews and second by Millias, the Board authorized the Chair, Thomas Millias, to sign the agreement between the Town of Halifax and the Center for Living & Working, Inc. 
Moved by Andrews and second by Garron, the Board rescinded the vote to have the Chair sign the agreement between the Town of Halifax and the Center for Living & Working, Inc.
Moved by Andrews and second by Garron, the board authorized the Town Administrator, Charles Seelig, to sign the agreement between the Town of Halifax and the Center for Living & Working, Inc. 
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 7:46 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Troy E. Garron
Clerk
/pjm
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